CLOUD COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

June 30, 2009

Present:   Marsha Doyenne, Daniel Gerber, James Huff, Charles Lowers, Faith Nyswonger and Quentin Smith; President Richard Underbakke and Marilyn Martin, Clerk.

Others Present:   Brad Lowell, Blade-Empire and Joe Jindra and Toby Nosker, KNCK; Attorney David Swenson; Greg Askren, Mark Budreau, Dave Clemons, Glenda Clemons, Jim Douglass, John Hood, Eric Johnson, Sister Jean Rosemarynoski, Tom Raleigh, Bob Steimel and Joan Underbakke; Jenny Acree, Holly Andrews, Matt Bechard, Shane Britt, DelRay Capper, Gloria Comfort, Janet Eubanks, Joel Figgs, Kim Krull, Bob Maxson, Brent Phillips, Tom Roberts, David Shirkey, Susan Sutton, Courtney Ukens, Chris Wilson and Nancy Zenger-Beneda, staff.

Chairman Daniel Gerber called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center.

James Huff moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to adopt the agenda as presented; motion passed.

Guests’ Comments:  None.

Recognitions:   Kim Krull recognized Rita Dondlinger and Richard Clarke as the Instructor of the Year on their respective campuses.  She also reported the Performance Agreement report submitted for 2008 work was approved and fully funded.  She recognized Neal McGregor for his work on the Alarm Technology Certificate Program which has been approved by the KBOR.  Also, the Wind Assessment and Development Program and the AgriBio Science Program were approved.  Joel Figgs recognized the Optimists Club and the Community Foundation for Cloud County for each giving $500 for Kids College.  Courtney Ukens recognized all those involved with the Geary County Campus Golf Tournament which raised $5,858 for scholarships at the GCC.  Dr. Underbakke recognized Kim Krull for being elected President of the KCIA next year.

Program Highlights:   Gloria Comfort presented highlights about the Title III Program.  The program is on target and will meet the goals by the end of the program year.  The focus this year is the Nursing Program.  Dr. McGregor is working on the Alarm Technology Program and getting Criminal Justice classes online.  They have also tracked the Journalism and Broadcasting outcomes.  Gary Shaffer has worked on incorporating more technology for the nursing staff and has been helping faculty and staff on computer questions.  Title III also funded a consultant on simulation technology for the nursing staff in June and is funding the Nursing Lab remodel.  DelRay Capper has helped with Smart Board training.  Criminal Justice will be using the science labs.  October will start the fifth and final year of the Title III Grant.

President’s Message:  The final number for the cuts to the State grant is $432,238 which is a little higher than we had expected.  The KBOR has announced distribution of the stimulus funds.  We will receive $56,000 for 2009 which has to be used for deferred maintenance and $233,000 for 2010 which has to be used for tuition mitigation and/or deferred maintenance.  Discussion will take place later in the meeting about campus housing.  He congratulated Joel Figgs and the Admissions Staff for their hard work last year.  The final number for 2008-2009 is 42,579.5 credit hours.  Next week we will have a booth at the Cloud County Fair.  Presentations will be given on the impact the college has on the local communities.  Following the fair, he will be going on a speaking tour to all of the communities in Cloud County on the impact of the college on their respective communities and have a question and answer time.  The point-of-sale system in the Bookstore went live on July 1.  The KBOR has asked the Presidents to meet and talk about technical funding and its impact on the colleges.  

Meeting Reports:   The KBOR briefly talked about service areas.  A bill was passed by the Legislature that allows community colleges to own property outside their county as long as it is in their service area.  Only seven schools raised more money on the deferred maintenance tax credits than Cloud.  Greg Askren attended the new board member orientation at the KACCT meeting.  Most discussion was regarding the budget.  Dr. Underbakke reported a consortium of two-year school libraries is being formed.  Stimulus money and tech ed authority funding were also discussed.

Geary County Campus Update:   The summer enrollment has continued to increase.  They are also holding a Kids College.  The faculty is organizing the event.  They are also participating in Sundown Salute.  They are looking forward to an increase in enrollment because of the $50,000 Johnson money to promote the campus.

Higher Learning Commission Visit Update:   The subcommittees are meeting, and the next meeting of the steering committee will be July 23.

An athletic drug testing program has been put in place and will begin in the fall.  This will be funded by a $7 fee for enrollment in varsity sports.  David Swenson indicated this should be made into a policy in the Institutional Policy Manual.

Charles Lowers moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to approve the minutes of May 21, 2009; May 26, 2009 and June 16, 2009; motion passed.

Marsha Doyenne moved and James Huff seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as of May 31, 2009 with a cash balance of $3,377,553.77 and CD’s totaling $2,747,000; motion passed.

Bob Maxson presented a financial overview of the college.  The current budget will be adjusted to include the $199,001 rescission from the State and in the interest income.  Total revenues should be 98% of the amount budgeted.  On the positive side, Auxiliary Funds are 105%.  Staff has pitched in by not exceeding budgets.  The picture at the college should be fairly solid at the end of this year.

Two separate lists of purchases and payment of claims were presented to the board for approval.  List (A) requested approval of expenditures or transfer of college funds for $5,000 or more. 

James Huff moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to approve the (A) List and the addendum (numbers 6 to 10) and correct Item 4 to $10,686.00; motion passed.

List (B) contained those checks/claims that had approval and/or met the requirements of state law.  Marsha Doyenne moved and James Huff seconded to approve the (B) List; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to accept the low bid submitted by ISG Technology, Salina, Kansas, for the purchase of 93 HP computers for $51,725.67 and 230 monitors for $3,312.60 for a total of $55,038.27 with funding from technology fees and authorize payment; motion passed.                                                        

Faith Nyswonger moved and James Huff seconded to accept the low bid of $8,667.23 from Indoff, Salina, Kansas, for the purchase of 58 classroom chairs with funding from college building fees and authorize payment; motion passed.

Quentin Smith moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to accept the bid of $10,936.85 from Software One, New Berlin, Wisconsin, for the purchase of the fiscal year 2010 Microsoft Campus Agreement and authorize payment; motion passed.

No recommendation was made for the Viewbook as there were bids received that were under $5,000.

Faith Nyswonger moved and James Huff seconded to accept the low bid of $17,114.51 submitted by Carpet One, Manhattan, Kansas, for the purchase and installation of carpet tiles and broadloom carpet at the Geary County Campus with funding from college building fees and authorize payment; motion passed.

Faith Nyswonger moved and James Huff seconded to approve the non-renewal of Rita Dondlinger’s employment contract for the 2009-2010 school year and instruct the Director of Human Resources to deliver Resolution 0809-3 to Ms. Dondlinger; motion failed 3-3 (Doyenne, Gerber and Lowers voting no).

Charles Lowers moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded that Rita Dondlinger’s faculty contract as an Instructor in Criminal Justice be extended to the 2009-2010 school year; motion failed 3-3 (Huff, Nyswonger and Smith voting no).

At the present time we have 306 applications for housing and 285 beds.  Two timelines for construction of new housing were presented – one a design/bid/build concept and the other a design/build concept.  Bob Maxson said he preferred the design/bid/build concept.  Consensus of the Board was for Mr. Maxson to move forward and work with a design team for construction of new on-campus housing units. 

Marsha Doyenne moved and Faith Nyswonger seconded to extend the agreement with ASI Laundry to provide updated washers, dryers and card dispenser for the campus housing laundry and the Hillside Apartments by three years; motion passed.

The renovation of the Chemistry Lab, the Nursing Lab, the Library and Building 14 are all on schedule.  Title III has been huge in completing some of these projects.  Some trees on the grounds will be treated for bugs.  Work is being done in the area called Poet’s Grove using the bricks from a fund raiser several years ago.

Charles Lowers moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the revisions to Policy AP5 – Leaves of Absence; motion passed.

Faith Nyswonger moved and James Huff seconded to approve the revisions to the Other Leaves of Absence section of the Support Staff Policy Manual; motion passed.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Charles Lowers seconded to approve the proposed 2010-2012 Performance Agreements with the possibility of integration of minor modifications that may be recommended by the Kansas Board of Regents’ staff; motion passed.

Information Items:   Courtney Ukens informed the Board about the bus trip to the Kansas City Royals – Tampa Devil Rays baseball game on Sunday, July 19, 2009.  The trip is sponsored 

by KNCK/Kiss FM and the Cloud County Community College Foundation.  There are 39 

tickets remaining.  The 9th Annual T-Bird Classic Golf Tournament is scheduled for August 30.  Dr. Underbakke told the Board the 40th Annual ACCT Leadership Congress will be held October 7-10, 2009 in San Francisco, CA.

Other:   Thanks were expressed to the three retiring Board of Trustees members for their years of service.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Charles Lowers seconded to recess into executive session at 9:24 p.m. in Room 251 for consultation with legal counsel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:29 p.m. with the six Board members, Dr. Underbakke and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.

The Board scheduled July 7, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in Room 251 for the organizational meeting and non-elected personnel and July 14, 2009 at 7:30 a.m. in Room 251 to discuss the budget.                                                                 

The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 9:40 p.m.

_____________________________ 

Marilyn A. Martin, Clerk

Cloud County Community College

Board of Trustees
